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Meeting Minutes – December 14, 2018
Bay City, Michigan 
Those Present:
District #1




Kevin Noffsinger, Treasurer



District #2




Mark Reif
District #3




Greg Ackerman, Chairman
District #4                                                                     Clint Stoutenburg, Vice-Chairman
District #5




Jim Roggenbuck - Absent
District #6




Ross Voelker, Chair
District #7




Brian Stratton
At Large




Steve Ewald



Shipper Representative                                             Neil French
Executive Secretary 



Joe Cramer
Research Director



Greg Varner
Others Present:

Heather Throne – MDARD

Elaine Bristol – Michigan Ag Council
Heather Thomas – Gardner | Provenzano, Thomas & Luplow
Chairman Ackerman called the meeting to order at 2:00 p.m.  
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  Chairman Ackerman suggested moving 9. Michigan Ag Council to the top of the agenda.  A motion was made by Ewald to amend the agenda as requested.  French supported the motion.  Motion passed.

PUBLIC COMMENT:  There was no public comment  
MICHIGAN AG COUNCIL – Elaine Bristol, Michigan Ag Council gave an overview of the goals and objectives of the Michigan Ag Council taking questions throughout her commentary.  Membership makeup, budget, etc. were touched on briefly.  The MBC will consider increasing their level of membership and participation later in the agenda.  Ackerman thanked Elaine for her time and complimented her on her work.        
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  Minutes from the October 11, 2018 meeting were presented.  After review, a motion was made by French with support from Voelker to approve the minutes as presented.   Motion passed.  
ANNUAL AUDITOR’S REPORT – Heather Thomas, GPT&L distributed the annual audit to each Commissioner.  She highlighted the purpose, method, results and finding of the audit.  Heather explained her responsibility to the Commission and Commissioners.  After comparing the results from 2018 to 2017 and the final budget Heather reviewed her findings.  Audit findings included two repeat findings relevant to the lack of separation of duties, the lack of credit card documentation and the use of Cramer’s personal credit card to pay for Commission expenses.  Heather had reviewed her findings with Cramer in advance of her report and asked Cramer to submit written responses to two of the findings which was completed.  After a lengthy discussion, Commissioners agreed to review and modify the credit card policy specifically addressing documentation and to immediately eliminate the use of any personal credit cards except in an extremely rare or unusual circumstance.  Chairman Ackerman thanked Heather for her work.  Commissioners also discussed their philosophy about carrying a fund balance at least equal to one year of operations so that in the event of a complete crop failure the operation, programs, research, etc. could continue without disruption.  
Heather reminded Commissioners that this was her 5th audit and the final year of the 5-year agreement.  She presented a proposal for Commissioners consideration going forward which will be discussed in early 2019.                
FINANCIAL REPORT:  Cramer presented financial reports for FY 2018-19 including YTD Assessment and P&L statements with budget comparisons for the Commission and PRAB.  Cramer highlighted revenue and expense line items, totals and a comparison to budget.   Following discussion, a motion was made by Voelker with support from Reif to accept the financial report as presented and place on file.  Motion passed.
MDARD – Heather Throne highlighted potential changes forth coming within the Department given the new administration.  Director Wenk has planned to retire at the end of this year for some time.  The new Director has not been named yet.  

Specialty Crop Block grant applications are being processed.  New grant opportunities will be available in the first quarter of 2019.      

MBS - Shipper Representative Neil French reported that the dry bean trading is somewhat stagnant.  Processors seem busy shipping.  Market correction has allowed some shipments to the EU despite the retaliatory tariff.  Government purchases continue and appear to have put a bottom in the navy bean market.  Neil expressed concern over the lack of seed orders for 2019, but understands the various reasons and market factors growers continue to weigh out.           
MICHIGAN FARM BUREAU DRY BEAN POLICY – Cramer asked Commissioners to review the current MFB dry bean policy.  Commissioners agreed the policy needs updating.  New language will be introduced at the next Commission meeting.  
RESEARCH COMBINE PARTNERSHIP – Research Director Greg Varner reviewed the options that an ad hoc committee weighed out before recommending that MSU purchase a Wintesteiger Quantam demo machine.  Cramer explained that MSU will contribute $50,000 to the purchase and that they will actually be the entity that purchases the combine.  This is contingent on Michigan Wheat Commission and the Michigan Bean Commission splitting the balance which is expected to be approximately 125,000 each.  Following discussion, Voelker moved to accept the recommendation and contribute $125,000 +/- to the University.  French supported the motion.  The motion passed with one commissioner voting in opposition to the motion.

MSU offered to finance up to $120,000 interest free over three years.  Commissioners accepted the offer to finance.  MSU, Wheat and Beans are drafting agreements for financing and for separation if ever necessary.            
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Joe Cramer 

· Governor Snyder appointed Greg Ackerman, District 3 and Clinton Stoutenburg, District 4 to another term.  He also appointed Allen Bischer to represent District 5 replacing Jim Roggenbuck.  

· Cramer opened additional discussion, eventually recommending that the MBC join the Michigan Ag Council at a $10,000 level.  Stoutenburg moved to accept the recommendation which Noffsinger supported.  Following discussion, Stoutenburg amended his motion to join the MAC at a $5,000 level.  Noffsinger supported the amended motion.  Motion passed.    

· Cramer commented on trade challenges including Mexico, China and the EU.  Some progress recently is encouraging.
· Cramer commented on the need for additional work on several areas of the dry bean ingredient project.  Chairman Ackerman stressed his belief in this project and expressed frustration with the lack of progress.  Ackerman believes this is our future.  He strongly encouraged us to make samples available and be sure to distribute them far and wide.     
· Cramer let Commissioners know that stakeholders are evaluating the annual Michigan – Mexico City Breakfast that has taken place for many years.  

· Cramer recommended entering into a relationship with Premier Promotions to update our website.  Premier Promotions has submitted a proposal to make the updates for a not to exceed price of $5,000.  French moved to accept the recommendation.  Voelker supported.  Motion passed.   

· Cramer introduced a request by the MSU Agronomy Club.  Chairman Ackerman asked to delay discussing the request to a later date. 
RESEARCH DIRECTOR’S REPORT – Greg Varner
· Varner highlighted the research efforts for the 2018 crop.  Variety trial results were distributed and are available on the website at www.michiganbean.org.  Its expected that 2018 will be a record-breaking year.  

· 2019 research efforts will be expanded to include fertility studies.   Details will be finalized in the next few months.     

· 2019 Dry Bean Production and Outlook Regional Meetings wrapped up this week.  Turnout was better than expected.  Scott Bales did an excellent job presenting.  Additional meeting locations are being considered.  

· The 2019 Dry Bean and Sugar Beet Symposium is set for January 22, 2019 – one week later than originally planned. 
· Can Opening will be January 31, 2019

USDBC UPDATE:    
· The USDBC Executive Committee met in Minneapolis earlier this month.  One of the items discussed was the process with which the Council evaluates the effectiveness of the overseas representatives.  They plan to ask the IPC to join the discussion.  The Exec Committee also plans to review the current dues structure.    
· Ross Voelker highlighted his recent trade mission to Turkey.  Ross indicated that Turkey generally prefers large seeded white beans, however they serve as the gateway to the middle east as navy beans are often imported by Turkish buyers for furtherance to other destinations.  
· The Winter Meeting will be held in Mexico in early February.
This year’s Chairman’s Christmas Choice is Gratiot County’s Josh Humm Family.  A motion was made by Stoutenburg with support from Voelker to contribute $500 to the Josh Humm Family.  Motion passed.   
With no further business, Chairman Ackerman adjourned the meeting at 5:36 pm.  
Respectfully,
 Joe Cramer
Joe Cramer, E.S.
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